
 



Chair’s piece 

Track Season 

At the beginning of the year, it looked very doubtful that 

we would be able to hold any athletics meetings this 

summer, but as the covid-19 situation improved and 

research suggested that outdoor activities were 

relatively safe provided social distancing guidelines 

were followed, we gradually started to plan for a full 

summer of athletics, albeit with a late start. Other clubs 

have struggled to get going again and many council-

owned stadiums were very late in reopening as track 

operators preferred to furlough their staff rather than 

reopen for business. One of the advantages we have in 

managing our own stadium is that it is our responsibility 

to decide when and how to reopen. We have worked 

within government and UKA guidelines to lead the way 

for many other clubs. I pay tribute to the coaches who 

have maintained contacts with their athletes throughout 

and helped them get fit again after the extended lay-off. 

I also pay tribute to the grounds-maintenance team, our 

officials and our team managers who have worked hard 

to provide opportunities for competition. We have 

hosted meetings almost every weekend between mid-

May and the end of September – more meetings than 

we would normally host – as other clubs and 

competition providers have found it difficult to host. 

Grounds Maintenance 

The club has been responsible for all grounds 

maintenance at the track since 1998. The last eighteen 

months have been difficult with little athletics activity in 

2020. The club has worked to sort out some of the long-

term issues and we now have new LED floodlights, two 

refurbished and safety compliant hammer cages and a 

new terrace in front of the clubhouse. We have also held 

two volunteer days in April and September with over 25 

club members turning out to help with weeding, pruning, 

and tidying. It’s amazing how much difference these 

days make to the look and feel of the stadium. If you 

were there – thank you! 

SOAR MK Relays 

When the South of England Road relays were cancelled 

on 16 September, just 10 days before they were due be 

held at Crystal Palace, South London, I received an 

email from Mike Boucher (Aldershot) asking whether we 

could take it on. We held a Zoom meeting that evening, 

just after the Chiltern League AGM, and decided to see 

whether it was feasible. I wrote to the SEAA the next 

day offering to hold the Championships in Milton 

Keynes but was told that it was too late to do anything. 

Plan B went into operation with us hosting the SOAR 

MK Relays – Mike would sort out the entries and 

sponsorship, with entries opening 24 hours later, and 

Jackson Ryan and I would look after the course, 

permits, toilets, catering, officials and so on. I wrote to 

all my contacts in the Southern Athletics League, 

Chiltern League and East Midlands Grand Prix to 

publicise the event, with Paul Mizen and Elliot Hind 

active on social media. We managed to attract 243 

entries in just four days and held a memorable meeting 

with lots of very appreciative teams. We also made over 

£1800 for the benefit of the club. Thanks to everyone 

who was involved in this event – a demonstration of 

what the club can achieve in record time, that would be 

beyond most other clubs. 

Cross Country 

As the track season winds down, so the cross-country 

season begins. Our focus as a club is on the five 

matches in the Chiltern League, starting with the first 

meeting at Horspath, Oxford on Saturday 16 

September. To be successful in this league we need to 

get large numbers of runners out for each race in every 

match. Please try to be there. The second match on 13 

November will be at the Teardrop Lakes, Milton Keynes 

(organised by Leighton Buzzard) and the fourth match 

will be a home match in Campbell Park on 15 January, 

which will include the club championships. These are 

great social events as well as keenly fought sporting 

contests. Despite the social distancing restrictions, I 

hope that our many athletes, parents and friends will 

support all the members of the Club, cheering them on 

and encouraging them to do well. 

Stantonbury International School 

On 1 September the School changed hands with the 

Tove Trust taking over responsibility for the 

management of the school. 

David Millett, Bryan Waddington and I attended an early 

meeting with the Trust and with Ben Wilson, the 

Associate Principal. We were very impressed by their 

commitment to working with us to develop opportunities 

for their students to get involved with athletics at all 

levels and to make much better use of the stadium. We 

look forward to working with them. 

Five-year Plan 

The club committee has been holding meetings to 

formulate a five-year plan for the club, to determine 

what our priorities for development will be over the next 

few years. We hope to report on progress at the AGM 

next month. 

Annual General Meeting 

This year’s AGM will be held online on Wednesday 17 

November. If you want to put forward a motion, or if you 

are thinking of standing for one of the positions, please 

talk to Club Co-Chair, David Millett, or me. I would like 

to take this opportunity to thank all the members of the 

Committee for their work on behalf of the Club. 

Mick Bromilow (mick.bromilow@mkac.org.uk)  

Co-Chair, Marshall Milton Keynes AC 

www.mkac.org.uk  
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The MK Festival of Running on 5 September 

 

The 2020 MK Festival of Running was held on 15 March with 

almost 3000 people completing one of four races over 5km, 

10km, Half Marathon and 20 miles, well down on the 3500-

4000 we were expecting to race. Undoubtedly, people were 

becoming nervous about the new virus that was causing 

havoc in China, Italy and Spain. A day later, all sporting 

events were cancelled and a week later, Britain went into 

lockdown. 

This did not stop us planning for the 2021 Festival on 7 

March. However, with a further lockdown in January, the 

decision was taken to move the event to 5 September, four 

weeks before the London Marathon. Entries for the race 

were much slower than in previous years as runners were 

nervous about entering events that might not happen, even 

though we were offering full refunds should the race be 

cancelled because of the pandemic. It was also clear that 

the running boom had been severely affected by covid-19 

with fewer runners training and racing. The East Midlands 

Grand Prix Road Race series held later than normal from 

May to early August, attracted only half as many runners as 

in previous years. In August I attended the Big Half in 

London, an event that would normally attract around 

25000 runners, but this year less than 10000 finished the 

race. 

It was not looking good for the Festival, where the entry 

fees of the first 2000 just about cover all the expenses, 

which are fairly fixed independently of the number who 

race, and the entries above this mark contribute to the 

profits. In the end, just over 2500 runners entered this 

year’s Festival, about half the number we normally achieve, 

which was probably the best we could have hoped for. 

The club, as in previous years, was committed to providing 

over 100 helpers to marshal the event, man the feeding 

stations and help with registration, baggage and setting up 

the course. I worried that we would not be able to raise 

enough people because of the covid situation, so I arranged 

with a local retailer, Up and Running, to provide some 

vouchers as an extra incentive to persuade people to help. 

In the end, this did the trick as between 110 and 120 people 

turned up to help on the day, despite some groups within 

the club choosing not to get involved. 

 

The weather forecast for the day was for moderate 

temperatures. Indeed, there was no hint of how hot the day 

was going to turn out when four of us, Diane Baldwin, 

Richard Pownall, Ian Stewart and I, went round the course 

putting up all the signage. Even when the races started 

between 9:45am and 10:45am, the conditions were cool. 

The First Aid people reported that everything was quiet 

before midday. The 5km fun run finished with our own Kian 

Nicholson (pictured above, left) winning the event. The 

10km race finished shortly afterwards and everything was 

fine. Elliot Hind, (pictured above, right) first man home in 

the 20 mile race had pretty good conditions throughout his 

run. 

Sometime after midday, the temperature rose to the high 

20s, 10 degrees higher than had been forecast. Some of the 

less experienced runners started collapsing on the course, 

at the finish and after the finish. Fortunately, we had three 

ambulances in attendance, but they were being kept very 

busy. As race director, I was working with Jackson Ryan to 

despatch the ambulances to the right points to quickly get 

to people in trouble. The on-course radios were passing 

messages to the finish. I was called to two people in trouble 

outside the XScape Building and there was a woman in 

trouble in Campbell Park just below Belvedere.  

Throughout this the marshals were fantastic, offering 

advice, support and encouragement. At the end of the day, 

this is what this event is about. I salute everyone who 

helped make this event the success it undoubtedly was. 

  

Mick Bromilow 

 





 


